

CIGI Papers No. 289 – March 2024

# Facing Reality Canada Needs to Think about Extended Reality and AI

Susan Ariel Aaronson and Adam Zable





CIGI Papers No. 289 – March 2024

# Facing Reality

## Canada Needs to Think about Extended Reality and AI

Susan Ariel Aaronson and Adam Zable

## About CIGI

The Centre for International Governance Innovation (CIGI) is an independent, non-partisan think tank whose peer-reviewed research and trusted analysis influence policy makers to innovate. Our global network of multidisciplinary researchers and strategic partnerships provide policy solutions for the digital era with one goal: to improve people's lives everywhere. Headquartered in Waterloo, Canada, CIGI has received support from the Government of Canada, the Government of Ontario and founder Jim Balsillie.

## Credits

Managing Director of Digital Economy (until February 2024)

**Robert Fay**

Director, Program Management **Dianna English**

Program Manager **Jenny Thiel**

Publications Editor **Susan Bubak**

Publications Editor **Lynn Schellenberg**

Senior Publications Editor **Jennifer Goyder**

Graphic Designer **Abhilasha Dewan**

## À propos du CIGI

Le Centre pour l'innovation dans la gouvernance internationale (CIGI) est un groupe de réflexion indépendant et non partisan dont les recherches évaluées par des pairs et les analyses fiables incitent les décideurs à innover. Grâce à son réseau mondial de chercheurs pluridisciplinaires et de partenariats stratégiques, le CIGI offre des solutions politiques adaptées à l'ère numérique dans le seul but d'améliorer la vie des gens du monde entier. Le CIGI, dont le siège se trouve à Waterloo, au Canada, bénéficie du soutien du gouvernement du Canada, du gouvernement de l'Ontario et de son fondateur, Jim Balsillie.

Copyright © 2024 by the Centre for International Governance Innovation

The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Centre for International Governance Innovation or its Board of Directors.

For publications enquiries, please contact [publications@cigionline.org](mailto:publications@cigionline.org).



This work is licensed under CC BY 4.0. To view a copy of this license, visit <http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>. For re-use or distribution, please include this copyright notice.

Centre for International Governance Innovation and CIGI are registered trademarks.

67 Erb Street West  
Waterloo, ON, Canada N2L 6C2  
[www.cigionline.org](http://www.cigionline.org)

---

## Table of Contents

vi	About the Authors
vi	Acronyms and Abbreviations
1	Executive Summary
1	Introduction
3	Defining Immersive Technologies
5	Why Canadians Should Pay Greater Attention to XR and the Ecosystem That Enables It
7	Digital Twins Can Help Anticipate and Mitigate Complex Problems
7	Other Nations Are Developing Plans and Investing in XR
10	Canadians Want Canada to Do More to Nurture Digital Twins
10	What Has Canada Done to Advance XR?
11	Conclusion
11	Recommendations
12	Works Cited

---

## About the Authors

**Susan Ariel Aaronson** is a CIGI senior fellow, research professor of international affairs at George Washington University (GWU) and co-principal investigator with the National Institute of Standards and Technology/National Science Foundation Institute for Trustworthy AI in Law & Society, where she leads research on data and AI governance. She was also named GWU Public Interest Technology Scholar.

Susan directs the Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub at GWU. The Hub was founded in 2019 and educates policy makers, the press and the public about data governance and data-driven change through conferences, webinars, study groups, primers and scholarly papers. It is the only organization in the world that maps the governance of public, proprietary and personal data at the domestic and international levels. The Hub's research has been funded by foundations such as Ford and Minderoo.

Susan directs projects on defining AI protectionism; how governments may incentivize more accurate, complete and representative data sets; and how open-source AI builds trust. She regularly writes op-eds for *Barron's* and has been a commentator on economics for NPR's *Marketplace*, *All Things Considered* and *Morning Edition*, and for NBC, CNN, the BBC and PBS.

Previously, Susan was a guest scholar in economics at the Brookings Institution (1995–1999) and a research fellow at the World Trade Institute (2008–2012). Susan was also the Carvalho Fellow at the Government Accountability Project and held the Minerva Chair at the National War College. She has served on the business and human rights advisory board at Amnesty International and the advisory board of Human Rights under Pressure, a joint German and Israeli initiative on human rights.

In her spare time, Susan enjoys triathlons and ballet.

**Adam Zable** is a policy researcher focused on the intersection of emerging technologies, data governance and public policy. As the director of emerging technologies at the Digital Trade and Data Governance Hub, he has led initiatives such as the Global Data Governance Mapping Project and directed research on the XR Competitiveness Project. Adam is a 2023 fellow with the Datasphere Initiative and a former associate in the Stand Together Fellowship's Emerging Tech Policy Leaders Program. Hailing from New York, Adam now lives in Germany, where he attended the Willy Brandt School of Public Policy.

---

## Acronyms and Abbreviations

<b>3D</b>	three-dimensional
<b>5G</b>	fifth-generation
<b>AI</b>	artificial intelligence
<b>AR</b>	augmented reality
<b>CSA</b>	Canadian Space Agency
<b>FDA</b>	Food and Drug Administration
<b>G7</b>	Group of Seven
<b>GAO</b>	Government Accountability Office
<b>IDEas</b>	Innovation for Defence Excellence and Security
<b>IEEE</b>	Institute for Electrical and Electronics Engineers
<b>IoT</b>	Internet of Things
<b>MR</b>	mixed reality
<b>OECD</b>	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
<b>PTSD</b>	post-traumatic stress disorder
<b>VIFF</b>	Vancouver International Film Festival
<b>VR</b>	virtual reality
<b>XR</b>	extended reality

---

# Executive Summary

Canada was the first nation to adopt an AI strategy, but Canadian officials can learn from what other nations are doing to advance a different key data-driven technology. In 2023, the XR Association funded the authors' research into extended reality (XR) competitiveness. Although Canada has many companies working in XR, it is not among the countries seen as highly competitive in XR. The authors sought to figure out why. In this paper, the authors delineate several reasons why Canadian officials should pay closer attention to the relationship between XR and AI. The authors argue:

- XR is already important to the Canadian and global economy.
- Many experts and world leaders believe that the combination of XR and AI will underpin the next iteration of the internet.
- A variant of XR, digital twins (digital models of people and/or objects), can help individuals and communities anticipate and model mitigating strategies for addressing complex problems (XR has a public-good nature).
- Other nations are investing heavily in XR components, infrastructure and research to gain a competitive edge. South Korea and China have adopted strategic plans that view AI, XR and the cloud as part of an evolving data-driven tech ecosystem.
- Some Canadians want the Government of Canada to pay greater attention and direct more funds toward digital twins.

This paper proceeds as follows. First, the authors define and describe immersive technologies, their components, infrastructural elements and underlying technologies.

Next, the authors assess the increasingly important relationship between XR and AI and why Canadian officials should pay attention to it. They then discuss why Canadian officials should focus more funding and attention on immersive technology and the convergence of XR with AI. Then the authors explain how Canada has thus far supported variants of XR and propose three recommendations. First, Canada should develop an XR strategy; second, Canada should develop plans and funding to nurture digital

twins, a type of mixed reality (MR), which have enormous potential to enhance human welfare.

---

# Introduction

Technology and digital ministers from the Group of Seven (G7) (Canada, the European Union, France, Germany, Italy, Japan and the United States) compete<sup>1</sup> as well as cooperate on data-driven technologies. These technological and digital officials have spent much of their recent meetings focusing on how to nurture and govern AI.<sup>2</sup> However, at their most recent meeting in May 2023, they discussed another emerging data-driven technology, stating, "We recognize the potential of immersive technologies, and virtual worlds, such as metaverses to provide innovative opportunities...as well as to promote sustainability" (G7 Leaders 2023, 28). In this paper, the authors argue that Canada should move beyond these words and direct attention and investment toward immersive technology (hereafter XR) in addition to AI for one simple reason: the two technologies are increasingly important and intertwined.

Immersive technologies use computer-generated virtual environments to enhance and extend human capabilities and experiences, while AI enhances the power of humans to analyze large pools of data to facilitate new discovery or broader understanding (Reiners et al. 2021). XR and AI are two of several new data-driven technologies, which include cloud computing, the Internet of Things (IoT), quantum computing and robotics, among others.<sup>3</sup> These technologies evolve separately and in tandem as part of a constantly changing data-driven (or digital) ecosystem

---

1 Co-author Susan Ariel Aaronson's research for a related project on XR competitiveness was funded by the XR Association in January 2023.

2 Aaronson reviewed all the documents, and the discussions have focused on digital divides, data flows, data governance, digitalization, cybersecurity, the cloud and AI.

3 See <https://web-archive.oecd.org/2019-12-06/232540-data-driven-innovation.htm>.

(Ciuriak 2019, 2022; Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD] 2022).<sup>4</sup>

Canada has devoted a lot of attention to AI over the past decade. It was the first nation in the world to publish a national AI strategy.<sup>5</sup> The Canadian government also understood early on the importance of trust to the digital economy, and put forward a Digital Charter, designed “to ensure that privacy is protected, data-driven innovation is human-centred, and Canadian organizations can lead the world in innovations that fully embrace the benefits of the digital economy.”<sup>6</sup> Some analysts have asserted that, over time, the strategy has resulted in economic and social benefits for Canadians (Laramée 2022).<sup>7</sup> However, other analysts say that the country has not effectively leveraged academic expertise to commercialize AI products and services, and hence has been unable to fuel long-term growth from AI (Silcoff and O’Kane 2023; Attard-Frost 2022).

Canada’s focus on AI is understandable for several reasons. First, Canadian researchers developed foundational advances in deep-learning research, and Canada possesses a rich AI talent base due to its excellent research universities and flexible immigration policies (Gupta 2021; Deloitte (2023a, 4)).<sup>8</sup> Second, scholars and policy makers now largely agree that certain forms and applications of AI can be considered general-purpose technologies. General-purpose technologies have many uses and effects upon society and the economy (Hötte et al. 2022; Crafts 2021; Madiega 2023). Policy makers want to encourage the diffusion of general-purpose technologies because these

innovations are likely to increase productivity and human welfare (Schnitzer, Watzinger and Nadler 2021). Third, as the Canadian government notes, “Artificial intelligence (AI) systems are poised to have a significant impact on the lives of Canadians and the operations of Canadian businesses.”<sup>9</sup>

Moreover, as the OECD notes, “as a general-purpose technology, AI enables and supports other emerging technologies,” such as virtual and augmented reality (OECD 2022, 7). Hence, in this paper, the authors argue that Canadian policy makers should face reality. The authors provide several reasons why Canadian officials should think more broadly about how these two data-driven technologies are evolving and how best to support them:

- XR is already important to the Canadian and global economy.
- Many experts and world leaders believe XR (co-evolving with AI) may underpin the next iteration of the internet.
- XR can help individuals and communities anticipate and model mitigating strategies to complex problems (put differently, XR has a public-good nature).
- The European Union, the United States, South Korea, the United Kingdom and China are actively investing in XR components, infrastructure and research in the hopes of achieving competitive advantage in XR or XR and AI. Moreover, South Korea and China have developed strategies that present a vision of both technologies as part of an evolving data-driven technological ecosystem.
- Some Canadians want the government to direct more attention and funds toward a key XR application: digital twins (digital models of people and/or objects) (GAO 2023).

This paper proceeds as follows. First, the authors define and describe what they mean by immersive technologies (also called spatial computing). Next, the authors describe the increasingly important symbiosis between XR and AI. They then discuss why Canadian officials should direct more funding and attention toward immersive technology and the convergence of XR with AI. The authors then discuss how Canada has thus far

4 According to the OECD, “data-driven innovation forms a key pillar in 21st century sources of growth. The confluence of several trends, including the increasing migration of socio-economic activities to the Internet and the decline in the cost of data collection, storage and processing, are leading to the generation and use of huge volumes of data – commonly referred to as ‘big data.’ These large data sets are becoming a core asset in the economy, fostering new industries, processes and products and creating significant competitive advantages” (*ibid.*).

5 See <https://cifar.ca/ai/>.

6 See <https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/innovation-better-canada/en/canadas-digital-charter-trust-digital-world>.

7 Deloitte found that Canada ranked first in the five-year average year-over-year growth rate in AI talent concentration compared to other G7 nations (Deloitte 2023a, 9), and Canadian AI researchers produced more AI publications per capita in 2022 than any other G7 nation (*ibid.*, 10). In addition, see <https://ibusiness.com/verticals/canada-s-code-a-global-leader-in-artificial-intelligence>.

8 See <https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/innovation-better-canada/en/artificial-intelligence-and-data-act-aida-companion-document>.

9 *Ibid.*

---

### Box 1: The Three Types of Immersive Technologies and Their Uses

**VR:** Uses computers and head-mounted devices to replace or occlude a user's physical environment with a virtual one. VR is widely used in gaming, for example, in the online game Horizon Worlds.

**AR:** Uses computer graphics and visualization technology to layer digital content onto a user's view of their physical space. AR is widely used by retailers to help their customers try on jeans, shoes or makeup online.

**MR:** Blends AR and VR, allowing users to experience simulated content within their physical environment and to manipulate and interact with virtual elements in real time. Pilots, surgeons and welders, for example, use MR to practise their skills. Digital twins rely on a type of MR when they are three-dimensional (3D).

Source: GAO (2022).

supported variants of XR. Finally, they propose two recommendations — that Canada should, one, develop an XR/XR AI strategy and, two, develop plans and funding to nurture digital twins, a type of MR, which have significant potential to both enhance human welfare and spur economic growth.

and more.<sup>10</sup> XR technologies are key elements of digital twins (described above) and virtual worlds (what some call the “metaverse”).<sup>11</sup>

## What Are the Building Blocks of XR and How Are They Used?

Mark Zuckerberg, CEO of Meta, once described “fitting a supercomputer into the frame of normal-looking glasses” as “the hardest technology challenge of our time” and “the key to bringing our physical and digital worlds together” (IntelligentHQ 2021). Whether that proves to be true or not, Zuckerberg is right to say that XR is extraordinarily complex.

Immersive technologies are built using hardware components such as headsets, displays, sensors and semiconductors. They are supported by infrastructural elements such as broadband, fifth-generation (5G) technology and cloud storage. In addition, they evolve in tandem with underlying technologies, which can include AI (used to enhance user experiences) and content creation tools such as digital assistants (used to enable users and developers to craft immersive environments) (GAO 2022). Although these categories often overlap,

---

## Defining Immersive Technologies

The GAO defines *immersive technologies* as an umbrella term for technologies that enable integration of real and virtual worlds. Many today call this technology *spatial computing*. These technologies include augmented reality (AR), virtual reality (VR) and MR technologies, which provide different degrees of sensory immersion and interaction between the real world and digital content (GAO 2022) (see Box 1). Collectively, the types of immersive technologies are known as XR.

XR technologies are already widely used by many sectors of the Canadian, American and global economies. Canadian companies are investing in XR for health care, education, retail, construction, gaming and entertainment,

10 The authors were not able to find government statistics on XR in Canada. See [https://canadasdigitaltwin.ca/about-2-2/](https://canadasdigitaltwin.ca/about-2-2;); <https://research.facebook.com/quantifying-the-potential-economic-impact-of-the-metaverse/>.

11 The authors do not focus on the metaverse in this paper. See Greener (2023a); [www.frontiersin.org/research-topics/30020/exploring-synergies-between-the-digital-twin-paradigm-and-extended-reality](http://www.frontiersin.org/research-topics/30020/exploring-synergies-between-the-digital-twin-paradigm-and-extended-reality).

the authors segment them here to provide a clear conceptual framework for understanding XR.

Developers are constantly trying to improve these components, infrastructural elements and underlying technologies. Headsets provide a good example (Johnson 2023; Ray 2023). Designers have spent years trying to make these devices smaller, lighter and more like eyeglasses. They believe their investments in these technologies will pay off because when users feel comfortable in these headsets, they will spend more time in immersive spaces (Brodsky 2022).

Many of these components of XR are already widely used in other popular devices such as smartphones and fitness wearables. For example, smartphone users rely on cameras to capture their environment. These same types of cameras in an XR device help users avoid falling or bumping into objects in the real world. XR devices also use inward-facing sensors to capture eye gaze, allowing the device to display content within the user's view. Moreover, like many fitness devices, XR devices use internal measurement units to support positional tracking, which also helps to accurately display digital content relative to the physical world.<sup>12</sup>

The components, infrastructures and technologies that underpin XR — and their co-evolution — illuminate the power of innovation, but they also present policy and societal dilemmas. XR companies such as Meta and HTC Corporation utilize these components to monitor users to enhance their online experience. But in so doing, these companies are relying on tools that can undermine human rights such as privacy and freedom of expression, as well as affect human autonomy — the ability to make decisions for one's self. Many of the firms providing XR services rely on a business model where they collect user data in return for providing these services for free. These firms may then utilize this data to improve their services, train other types of AI, make predictions about their data subjects and/or manipulate users' behaviour. They might also sell this data (Zuboff 2019; Foini 2023). Users of these firms' platforms have little awareness or ability to control the use or reuse of their data (Heller 2020; Rosenberg 2022; Rosenblatt 2023). Hence, to govern XR effectively, policy makers

must find ways to regulate not only the collection of user data, its sale and reuse, but also the business practices, the risks and the potential uses of XR. The authors do not address governance concerns in this paper but believe they are worth mentioning because good governance facilitates trust and predictability; it may also contribute to competitive advantage in XR (Aaronson et al. 2023).

## The Convergence of AI and XR

As noted above, some forms of AI can be considered general-purpose technologies that can affect growth and productivity in multiple sectors of an economy. In parts of the economy, XR is one such form of technology, as noted by the OECD. Immersive technologies "rely on AI-enabled prediction and personalisation, interaction support, speech recognition and language translation and low-latency connectivity to augment the immersive experience" (OECD 2022, 7). AI is also hastening technology's trend toward greater immersion, blurring the boundaries between the physical and digital worlds (Spivack and Berrick 2023; Sturman 2023).

For example, the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has approved the marketing and use of some VR and MR devices that can be used for pain management, psychological treatment and other clinical services — including some normally delivered only in clinics and hospitals — to patients in their homes or other non-clinical settings. The FDA notes, "this could enable patients, including the socioeconomically vulnerable and underserved communities, the elderly or disabled, to access needed health care services when accessing them in person would otherwise be difficult, and this could make it easier, and more likely, for patients to complete treatment and monitoring regimens."<sup>13</sup> In one specific example, the FDA allowed BehaVR to market and deliver an immersive therapy called gameChange, which helps patients with agoraphobia to experience and feel more comfortable in situations such as riding a bus or going to the doctor through MR scenarios. Importantly, the therapy is underpinned by a form of AI that can be designed to change specific scenarios and graphics, tailored to user needs (Abbott 2023).

12 See <https://fpf.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/XR-Infographic-Screen-reader-friendly-version.pdf>.

13 See [www.fda.gov/medical-devices/digital-health-center-excellence/augmented-reality-and-virtual-reality-medical-devices#list](http://www.fda.gov/medical-devices/digital-health-center-excellence/augmented-reality-and-virtual-reality-medical-devices#list).

XR and AI are complementary technologies. XR does not require AI, but AI can improve the efficacy, utility and quality of XR experiences (Reiners et al. 2021; Qayyum et al. 2022). Meanwhile, XR can also improve AI. One study found that “the main advantages of using XR for training AI systems are...1) the entire training can occur in XR without collecting data from the physical world, 2) learning in XR can be fast, and 3) XR allows AI developers to simulate novel cases for training AI systems” (Reiners et al. 2021).

Another 2023 study examined how XR and AI researchers use the two technologies. The study found that XR researchers employ AI to mitigate problems with object tracking and to predict VR sickness (similar to motion sickness), while AI researchers use XR technologies to address issues such as understandability, by visualizing neural networks in VR, and explainability, by providing immersive interfaces to train machine-learning models for non-experts (Hirzle et al. 2023). The two fields have become so intertwined that since 2018, both the Association for Computing Machinery and the Institute for Electrical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE) have held conferences to specifically address research at the intersection of XR and AI.<sup>14</sup>

---

## Why Canadians Should Pay Greater Attention to XR and the Ecosystem That Enables It

**XR is important to the global economy and to Canada.** XR is not new — government and corporate entities have used variants of immersive technologies since the 1980s for training, research, gaming and marketing purposes. Nonetheless, researchers struggle to get accurate and consistent statistics on XR prowess and market power among firms and nations. In contrast with AI, statistics on the XR market and Canadian firms’ global market share are hard to find. However, researchers do know that the XR market is large

and growing rapidly. For example, Statista found that the global XR market reached US\$29.26 billion<sup>15</sup> in 2022, and is predicted to rise to more than US\$100 billion by 2026 (Alsop 2023; Vantage Market Research 2023).<sup>16</sup> PwC estimates XR will add as much as half-a-trillion dollars to the US GDP, and US\$1.5 trillion to the global economy, by 2030.<sup>17</sup>

No one country has the lead in the many components and technologies that comprise XR. But firms from many nations, including Belgium, China, Finland, Taiwan, the United Kingdom and the United States, are actively producing XR hardware, software and/or services (GlobeNewswire 2023; Volpicelli 2023). US-based companies currently accrue the most revenue and dominate the market for headsets (Ubrani, Mainelli and Shirer 2022).<sup>18</sup> US companies have been at the forefront of XR innovation since they pioneered the development of immersive games, introduced serious games aimed at sensitizing people to different cultures or problems, and created the first virtual world (Zielke et al. 2009; Terdiman 2006). In addition, US researchers created the first digital twins, and the United States was the first nation to use digital twins in manufacturing (what some call Industry 4.0, or the industrial metaverse) (Miskinis 2019).

Statista projects that revenue in the Canadian AR and VR market will increase from US\$699 million in 2023 to US\$840 million in 2024.<sup>19</sup> Deloitte anticipates that variants of the metaverse could contribute \$45.3 billion–\$85.5 billion to Canada’s annual GDP by 2035 (Deloitte 2023b, 4).

One 2023 study asserted that Canada is known as a breeding ground for VR start-ups, with companies particularly active in the gaming and health-care sectors (Barreca 2023). A June 2023 survey asserted that Canada has 256 VR startups, including foreign companies.<sup>20</sup> However, thus far these companies, in contrast with those focused on AI, are not attracting significant venture capital investments (Deloitte 2023a, 13).

---

<sup>15</sup> All dollar figures in Canadian dollars unless otherwise noted.

<sup>16</sup> See [www.pwc.com/seeingisbelieving](https://www.pwc.com/seeingisbelieving).

<sup>17</sup> Ibid.

<sup>18</sup> See [www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/worldwide?currency=USD](https://www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/worldwide?currency=USD).

<sup>19</sup> See [www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/canada](https://www.statista.com/outlook/amo/ar-vr/canada).

<sup>20</sup> See [https://tracxn.com/d/explore/virtual-reality-startups-in-canada/\\_tgDGmB1olohzdVvv62ett5oY13\\_4sly\\_7fQUH0J7N8/companies](https://tracxn.com/d/explore/virtual-reality-startups-in-canada/_tgDGmB1olohzdVvv62ett5oY13_4sly_7fQUH0J7N8/companies).

---

<sup>14</sup> See <https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/conhome/1830004/all-proceedings>; <https://dl.acm.org/conference/aivr>.

The authors could find no studies about the current impact of XR on the Canadian economy. However, in 2022, UK Research and Innovation, a non-departmental public body of the UK government that directs research and innovation funding, examined how organizations developing or applying immersive technologies create economic, social and cultural value in the United Kingdom. It found that some 2,106 immersive technology companies in the United Kingdom employed more than 16,000 workers and achieved 83 percent growth in the previous five years, despite the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic during much of that period (Immerse UK, Oxford Insights and Data City 2022, 10, 12).

**XR may become the next computing platform.** Business leaders, scholars and policy makers have long argued about what will replace the computer and the smartphone as the gateway to computing and the internet (Anderson and Rainie 2022). In recent years, some observers have focused on XR as that platform. In a 2016 research report, Goldman Sachs proclaimed that immersive technologies would be the next major computing platform (Bellini et al. 2016, 16). In 2021, Wu Zhongze, the former vice minister of the Chinese Ministry of Science and Technology, said that the metaverse “will definitely become a wind vane of global technology development in the next decade, and will also become a new high ground of competition in the digital economy of all countries” (Hui 2021).<sup>21</sup> In 2021, the IEEE predicted that immersive technologies will revolutionize many aspects of everyday life, “enhancing productivity through mobile and virtual workspaces; supporting new immersive media experiences; augmenting and enhancing intelligence and perception; enabling telepresent communication and collaboration; and fundamentally transposing digital artificial intelligence (AI) assistants and applications from heads-down smartphones toward heads-up spatial virtual experiences” (McGill 2021, 6). In 2022, Apple CEO Tim Cook said, “I think AR is a profound technology that will affect everything....Zoom out to the future and look back, you’ll wonder how you led your life without augmented reality. Just like, today, we wonder: ‘How did people like me grow up without the internet?’” (Huddleston 2022).

However, some observers do not see XR as the essential future platform — instead, they see some

combination of generative AI and browsers or AI and XR. For example, Microsoft and OpenAI have joined forces to combine generative AI, which is built on historical data, with Microsoft’s Edge browser, which can provide more up-to-date information (Mehdi 2023). In another example, Zuckerberg sees the combination of XR and AI as virtual worlds becoming the computing platform of the future (Yadav 2021). In recent months, Zuckerberg pointed out that AI and XR will evolve together (Nix 2023; Pymnts 2023; Ramteke 2023; Carter 2022). Satya Nadella, CEO of Microsoft, also sees XR and AI as key to the future (*Harvard Business Review* 2021). The IEEE has stated that AI and AR will evolve together to “dramatically augment human intelligence... [and] rapidly become essential.”<sup>22</sup> Other observers have also predicted that these technologies will combine to create gateways to the future internet (Kolo 2023; Carter 2020; Stern 2023; Cheng et al. 2022). In 2023, Apple introduced what it called a new type of computer: the first MR headset, the Apple Vision Pro. Some consider it an MR headset working as an AI platform (Murayama 2023; Copper Digital 2023; Sheikhsari 2023; Hackl 2023).<sup>23</sup>

The authors cannot resolve this debate over whether generative AI or generative AI plus XR will serve as the next platform. However, they can see the direction of corporate investments. Technologists at several companies are trying to redesign their products and services to use generative AI to assist their customers and capture new clients (Mickle and Metz 2023; Roose 2023). Roblox, for example, is a gaming platform and virtual world that allows users (who operate through avatars) to develop and create games (Jatasra 2023; Greener 2023b). The company recently announced plans to implement generative AI assistants to help its users create code and objects that can be used to populate their worlds (Garrett 2023; Stein 2023). Meta, in partnership with Ray-Ban, recently released its second-generation smart glasses, which use an AI assistant and LLM to assist users with impaired vision interact with the world (Waisberg et al. 2023). Other companies are working to make “wearables” such as smart glasses, pens, rings and watches more useful to users through XR and AI (Fried and Heath 2023; Mickle and Metz 2023).

22 See <https://digitalreality.ieee.org/publications/artificial-intelligence-and-augmented-reality>.

23 See [www.apple.com/apple-vision-pro/](http://www.apple.com/apple-vision-pro/).

---

### **Box 2: What Is a Digital Twin?**

Digital twins are virtual models designed to accurately reflect a physical object, system or process. The object being studied (for example, a wind turbine) is outfitted with various sensors that produce data about different aspects of its performance, such as energy output, temperature, weather conditions and more. This data is then relayed to a processing system and applied to the digital copy. Developers integrate the “living” computational models with data from a physical twin, such that any changes made to the physical twin can automatically be made in the digital twin. Digital twins can be used to remotely maintain or monitor the physical twin or predict how it will perform. Digital twin data can also be analyzed using AI and machine learning to test different scenarios or make predictions for the physical twin.

Sources: See [www.ibm.com/topics/what-is-a-digital-twin](http://www.ibm.com/topics/what-is-a-digital-twin); GAO (2023).

---

## **Digital Twins Can Help Anticipate and Mitigate Complex Problems**

Technologies such as XR can be considered public goods when they are used in the public interest (Nelson 1989; Esanu and Uhlir 2003). Many countries, firms and communities are increasingly using one type of XR — digital twins (see Box 2) — to anticipate and examine problems and develop mitigating strategies.

Digital twins could provide significant benefits for human welfare. The United States’ most common and costly natural disasters are floods. In the first four months of 2023 alone, the United States experienced damaging floods in California, Florida, Kentucky, Nevada and West Virginia.<sup>24</sup> During a flood, people can drown, their property can be damaged, crops can be destroyed, and infrastructure and economic activities may be disrupted. Flood risk and its mitigation are hard for many people to visualize and understand. But by creating a digital twin of flood scenarios, officials can examine a virtual model and better assess potential effects of both the flood and relief interventions. Moreover, these officials may also enhance understanding, improve

preparedness and increase resilience in the face of flooding events (George and Oliva 2019, 4).<sup>25</sup>

Digital twins can also assist with pandemic response. A hospital could use a virtual model of an emergency room to train staff on the optimal use of the space for response to emergencies, while maintaining the room’s ability to support traditional patients.

Moreover, local government officials could use digital twins to team with medical personnel to evaluate potential pandemic mitigation strategies without endangering lives.

However, policy makers and governance have not yet caught up with the capabilities of digital twins, and industry and civil society groups are just beginning to develop standards and policy recommendations (GAO 2023).

---

## **Other Nations Are Developing Plans and Investing in XR**

In an earlier report, the authors examined what five governments — China, the European Union, South Korea, the United Kingdom and the United

---

<sup>24</sup> See <https://floodlist.com/america/usa>.

<sup>25</sup> See [www.chiefscientist.qld.gov.au/publications/understanding-floods-flood-consequences](http://www.chiefscientist.qld.gov.au/publications/understanding-floods-flood-consequences).

States — are doing to advance XR (Aaronson et al. 2023). The authors found significant activity.

## National Strategies

Researchers have shown that when policy makers devise a technology strategy, such plans often inspire government and private sector investment (Aaronson 2022). In the authors' earlier competitiveness study, China, the European Union, South Korea and the United Kingdom have all developed national strategies for XR, digital twins and/or virtual worlds. Some governments have adopted strategies that recognize the evolving and complex ecosystem that enables XR, while others have focused specifically on digital twins.

Officials in China and South Korea have been the most active in introducing such strategies. Policy makers in these nations aim to enable domestic XR companies to flourish and compete globally; harmonize industry standards; diffuse technological adoption throughout the country; and ensure national technological leadership. These officials are ensuring that policy evolves as technologies, platforms and societal expectations change over time.

South Korea and the United Kingdom have made digital twins a central element of their plans for XR. In September 2021, the Korean ICT Strategy Committee issued a Digital Twin Activation Strategy (Park 2021). The government pledged to invest more than \$230 million to support the production of 3D objects and make them widely available through an open online platform. In addition, the strategy included plans to introduce a digital twin-based simulations and warning system to help the government prevent disasters such as floods and industrial accidents (*ibid.*).

The United Kingdom first began to recognize the potential of digital twins in 2017, when the National Infrastructure Commission issued a report emphasizing that data troves are an essential component of the United Kingdom's infrastructure. The commission recommended that the government use digital twins to model the country's infrastructure to integrate and prioritize maintenance needs, optimize investments, clarify interdependencies, identify energy efficiencies and eventually acquire predictive capabilities (National Infrastructure Commission 2017, 61).

In response to the commission's report, the Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy worked with the University of Cambridge to establish the National Digital Twin Programme at the Centre for Digital Built Britain<sup>26</sup> to coordinate and lead efforts to create a digital replica of the United Kingdom (University of Cambridge et al. 2020). In its 2021 Innovation Strategy, the UK government committed to public consultation on the "potential value of and options for a national capability in 'cyber-physical infrastructure'" (Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy 2021, 104), which is defined as an ecosystem of advanced interconnected systems, including digital twins and smart robotic systems, that span the digital and physical worlds (Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy 2022). British policy makers intend to use this system of cyber-physical infrastructure to solve complex problems, stimulate regional economic growth, and earn recognition as a science and innovation superpower (*ibid.*).

In March 2023, in a document responding to the consultation it held on the subject, the UK Department for Science, Innovation & Technology (2023a) presented a vision for an ecosystem of networked cyber-physical systems across the entire economy. To make this vision a reality, the department launched several funding competitions, including a competition awarding \$340,000 for the development of a cyber-physical infrastructure ecosystem capability; an \$853,000 initiative to establish a digital twin research hub focusing on decarbonization and enhanced integration of transport systems; and a \$5.1-million fund to foster the growth of a digital twin research community.<sup>27</sup> In addition, the Alan Turing Institute, the United Kingdom's national institute for data science and AI, is currently establishing a hub to "[democratize] access to digital twin technology by providing open and reproducible computational and social tools."<sup>28</sup> The institute

26 See [www.ukri.org/what-we-offer/browse-our-areas-of-investment-and-support/digital-twins-and-cyber-physical-infrastructure/](http://www.ukri.org/what-we-offer/browse-our-areas-of-investment-and-support/digital-twins-and-cyber-physical-infrastructure/).

27 See [www.ukri.org/opportunity/leader-for-research-in-digital-twinning-for-decarbonising-transport/](http://www.ukri.org/opportunity/leader-for-research-in-digital-twinning-for-decarbonising-transport/); [www.ukri.org/opportunity/develop-a-uk-digital-twinning-research-community-with-a-networkplus/?utm\\_medium=email&utm\\_source=govdelivery](http://www.ukri.org/opportunity/develop-a-uk-digital-twinning-research-community-with-a-networkplus/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery).

28 See [www.turing.ac.uk/research/harnessing-power-digital-twins/turing-research-and-innovation-cluster-digital-twins](http://www.turing.ac.uk/research/harnessing-power-digital-twins/turing-research-and-innovation-cluster-digital-twins).

previously invested more than \$44 million in digital twin research and innovation.<sup>29</sup>

The United States has not developed a strategy for XR, but Congress has designated XR, like AI, as a critical technology. A critical technology is essential or “critical” to both economic growth and US national security. The United States first designated variants of XR as critical technologies in 1995.<sup>30</sup> The US Department of Defense, the National Science Foundation and other research agencies have invested significant amounts of research and infrastructural funds in such critical technologies.

## Investments in Research and Infrastructure

China, the European Union, South Korea, United Kingdom and United States have invested and continue to invest taxpayer funds in XR research and infrastructure. According to EU statistics, as of 2020, EU research funds have supported more than 450 XR-related projects since the 1990s (European Commission 2020). More recently, EU policy makers allocated a total of \$150 million for seven XR workstreams aimed at improving usability and accessibility, and fostering innovation, competitiveness and responsible governance of XR (European Commission 2022). The European Commission recently announced it would provide more than \$14 billion in funding for critical technologies, including VR, as part of its Strategic Technologies for Europe Platform.<sup>31</sup> Meanwhile, the 2023–2024 Horizon Europe Work Programme includes three major funding streams, including \$38 million for the development of “Next Generation eXtended Reality” (*ibid.*, 388) and some \$36 million for “eXtended Reality for Industry 5.0” (*ibid.*, 390).

These same governments are investing in infrastructure that can safely move, store and process data. For example, the United Kingdom’s Wireless Infrastructure Strategy aims to deliver 5G to all populated areas in the United Kingdom

by 2030 (Department for Science, Innovation & Technology 2023b). The European Union’s 5G Action Plan has been coordinating investment and deployment of 5G since 2016, and the 2023 budget for Digital Europe provided funding for common data spaces, cloud-to-edge infrastructure and AI testing.<sup>32</sup> Chinese companies as well as local and national government entities have invested heavily in 5G networks as part of recent widespread investment in so-called new infrastructure, a category that also includes other critical enabling elements such as AI and IoT data centres (Daye 2022; Wong 2020; China.org.cn 2020). Finally, the United States’ National Strategy to Secure 5G details how the government will lead deployment of 5G (National Telecommunications and Information Administration 2021), and the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (Pub L No 117-58) included US\$87 billion for the expansion of high-speed internet. Many other key components of XR technology, such as semiconductors, are also included in industrial strategies, such as the Chips and Science Act in the United States<sup>33</sup> and the European Chips Act.<sup>34</sup> South Korea views 5G as a foundational technology essential for building a new industry of “convergence” products and services, a category that includes XR as well as smart cities and digital health care (Science and Technology Innovation Foundation Team 2021, 11; 4th 5G+ Strategy Committee 2021, 3, 4).

The authors found that among these case studies, South Korea has been the most proactive in nurturing XR. Policy makers there have developed several strategies, such as the Immersive Economy Development Strategy, which aimed to make the country a top player in the field and proposed XR-based solutions for disaster response and safety training (Ministry of Science and ICT 2020), and the Digital New Deal 2.0, which encouraged the development of convergence products and services that integrate XR with other technologies such as AI and 5G (Ministry of Science and ICT 2021). The Korean government has also created specialized

29 See [www.turing.ac.uk/research/harnessing-power-digital-twins](http://www.turing.ac.uk/research/harnessing-power-digital-twins).

30 See the list of technologies at <https://clintonwhitehouse3.archives.gov/WH/EOP/OSTP/CTiformatted/AppA/appa.html>. XR elements appear several times in the “Information and Communications” category and under “Human Systems” in the “Living Systems” category. The list also includes many inputs into immersive technologies, such as AI and high-definition displays.

31 See [https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/eu-budget-strategic-technologies-europe-platform/target-investment-areas\\_en](https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/eu-budget-strategic-technologies-europe-platform/target-investment-areas_en).

32 See <https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/activities/work-programmes-digital>.

33 US, Bill HR 4346, *Chips and Science Act*, 117th Cong, 2022 (enacted), online: <[www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/4346/text](http://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/4346/text)>.

34 See [https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/european-chips-act\\_en](https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/priorities-2019-2024/europe-fit-digital-age/european-chips-act_en).

investment funds to support start-ups;<sup>35</sup> pledged to expand XR adoption in sectors such as defence, education and health care (Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning 2015); and supported content creators producing immersive cultural material (Ministry of Science and ICT 2022).

The UK government has also invested in XR through sectoral and economy-wide initiatives (Immerse UK, Oxford Insights and Data City 2022), and has provided support to XR companies through tax incentives, innovation grants and funding competitions. The United Kingdom has further fostered XR hubs throughout the country as part of its Creative Industries Clusters Programme.<sup>36</sup>

---

## Canadians Want Canada to Do More to Nurture Digital Twins

The National Research Council Canada (2021) has encouraged Canada to recognize digital twins as an essential enabling component for science and technology. Moreover, academics in Canada propose that the country create a national, inclusive and multidisciplinary research consortium to devise a technical, cultural and ethical framework for building a digital twin of Canada.<sup>37</sup>

Canadian companies and governmental bodies already rely on digital twins for a wide range of purposes. The Vancouver International Airport uses a digital twin to optimize its operations and maintenance (Redins 2022). An association of Canadian architects, builders, construction companies and engineers is trying to create a digital twin of Canada, based on the notion that digital twin technology could improve and optimize the entire life cycle (design, construction, operation and management) of the built environment. In addition, they aim to “determine the plausibility

of the concept, the level of effort required to see it realized, and to establish a national group that is posed to move forward in that realization.”<sup>38</sup> In 2022, Sustainable Development Technology Canada partnered with Ecopia AI to create high-precision maps of the top 100 cities that will serve as the foundation for digital twins. Over time, these digital twins will allow the government to better understand the long-term sustainability of its cities (SmartCitiesWorld 2022). Capgemini, a global consulting company, found that more than 50 percent of Canadian companies see digital twins as useful tools for sustainability (Balsara 2022). In 2021, the National Research Council Canada issued a short report on digital twin technologies, outlining their potential. It noted that the global digital twin market was valued at US\$3.1 billion in 2020 and projected to reach US\$48.2 billion by 2026. The council asserted that the technology would have economic, environmental, social and defence spillovers. However, it also noted, “there is no standardized approach to digital twin modelling.” It warned that policy makers will need to encourage standards and best practices (National Research Council Canada 2021, 2).

---

## What Has Canada Done to Advance XR?

Canada has an innovative and internationally competitive XR sector, and policy makers are beginning to see XR as a tool to mitigate complex problems. In the 2021 update to the Investment Canada Act, in the Guidelines on the National Security Review of Investments, policy makers notably included “Neurotechnology and Human-Machine Integration” along with “Next Generation Computing and Digital Infrastructure” in a roster of Sensitive Technology Areas.<sup>39</sup>

The government already relies on XR for a range of tasks. Global Affairs Canada (2019), the government’s diplomatic and consular relations department, uses VR to showcase Canada through

---

<sup>35</sup> The funds include the “Digital Content Fund,” “Content Venture Investment Fund,” “Small Business Venture Investment” and “Overseas Expansion Support Investment” funds, and the “SME Venture Business Growth Support Fund.”

<sup>36</sup> See <https://creativeindustriesclusters.com/clusters/xr-stories/>.

<sup>37</sup> See <https://canadasdigitaltwin.ca/about-2-2/>.

<sup>38</sup> Ibid.

<sup>39</sup> See <https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/investment-canada-act/en/investment-canada-act/guidelines/guidelines-national-security-review-investments>.

360-degree videos at missions worldwide. The Canadian Space Agency (CSA) also promotes some XR projects. It provided \$483,000 in funding to a Montreal-based company to develop and commercialize VR camera technology for space exploration (CSA 2021). The CSA also used VR in a science experiment called Vection to study how microgravity affects astronauts' perception of motion.<sup>40</sup> Lastly, the Parliament of Canada partnered with Carleton University to develop a virtual tour of the Senate and other parliamentary buildings (Shared Services Canada 2019, 7).

The Canadian government has also invested in XR projects for military use. For example, in 2013, the government invested \$9.5 million in NGRAIN, a Vancouver-based software company, to develop the company's 3D AR platform (Marketwired 2013). Lockheed Martin uses this platform to maintain fighter jets, resulting in reduced maintenance time and errors. The Canadian Armed Forces are also investing directly in XR, primarily for training purposes, with contractors developing MR simulations. As of 2019, the military had more than 230 simulators across Canada. The military is also exploring VR for treating post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). The Department of National Defence funds some XR projects through the Innovation for Defence Excellence and Security (IDEaS) program, focusing on cognitive enhancement, navigation technology and PTSD research (Shared Services Canada 2019, 7).

Meanwhile, the Canadian government has funded the development of immersive content. In 2017, the government allocated \$482,000 to create AR experiences that bring Canada's history and cultural heritage to life for city visitors (Public Services and Procurement Canada 2017). Subsequently, in 2019, the government extended its support by investing \$350,000 in the Greater Vancouver International Film Festival (VIFF), with the goal of developing "VIFF Immersed: International Content Market." This market, comprising an XR display and conference, served as a platform connecting content creators with both local and international partners in the 2020 and 2021 VIFFs (Western Economic Diversification Canada 2019).<sup>41</sup>

In 2020, the Canada Media Fund, a public-private partnership dedicated to funding the development of original Canadian content, launched a joint

program with Spcine, the media funding agency in São Paulo, Brazil. The funders hope to promote co-development of immersive media projects. The incentive package included \$100,000, with each organization contributing an equal share (Canada Media Fund 2020). In 2023, the Canada Media Fund (2023) introduced a new incentive program — this time with two regional councils in France.

---

## Conclusion

Although Canada has not ignored XR, Canadian officials need to "face reality" and do more to encourage XR. The Canadian government lacks a strategy and vision for XR and its place within the larger ecosystem of data-driven technologies. Specifically, Canadians have not focused on the growing import of the XR/AI relationship and the potential for these co-evolving technologies to become the next gateway to the internet.

XR is a particularly complex technology with many components, infrastructural elements and underlying technologies. The authors have shown that other nations have adopted strategies and invested significantly in XR research and infrastructure, and are developing the technologies that support and enable immersive experiences. In addition, some governments see XR and AI as complementary technologies, understanding that they will continue to evolve separately and in tandem. For these reasons, the authors make three recommendations.

---

## Recommendations

**Develop a strategy to nurture XR in Canada:** Canadian government officials understand the importance of strategies to articulate a government's vision regarding a technology's contribution to the country's social and economic development. As noted earlier, Canada was the first nation in the world to enact a national AI strategy.<sup>42</sup> Canada has also established a national Advisory Council on Artificial Intelligence to build

---

40 See [www.asc-csa.gc.ca/eng/sciences/vection.asp](http://www.asc-csa.gc.ca/eng/sciences/vection.asp).

41 See <https://creativebc.com/2021/02/viff-immersed-call-for-submissions/>.

42 See <https://cifar.ca/ai/>.

upon Canada's strengths and global leadership in AI, identifying opportunities to create economic growth that benefits all Canadians and ensuring that AI advancements reflect Canadian values. The council has a public awareness working group and a commercialization working group.<sup>43</sup> The Canadian government has also drafted a strategy on critical public infrastructure, which never mentions XR or how the internet, and how individuals go online, might evolve.<sup>44</sup>

But technology is rapidly changing, and Canada's focus on AI may have led it to underinvest in other related data-driven technologies, such as XR, as well as in how AI and XR intersect. The Canadian government has already acknowledged the importance of XR.<sup>45</sup> The next step is to formalize this recognition in an official strategy.

Therefore, the government should call for, and Parliament should approve, legislation to establish a national advisory committee on the evolution of data-driven technologies, including AI and XR. The advisory committee should be tasked to develop a vision for government support of these technologies — including the components, the infrastructural elements and the underlying technologies. The committee should ensure that the vision includes clear goals, milestones and sectors for targeted investment. It should also focus on ways to multiply funding for XR research through public-private partnerships. The advisers should perform an analysis of the state of Canadian infrastructure, reporting on whether the nation's cloud, high-speed internet and semiconductor capacity are sufficient to sustain the continued evolution of XR. Finally, the advisory committee should examine whether current data and technology governance can evolve to meet the challenges of current platform business models and the scale and scope of data utilized by immersive platforms.

To inform this process, the advisory committee could look to efforts to draft similar strategies elsewhere. For example, in Finland, the government entity Business Finland released a draft Metaverse

Strategy, which focused on immersive experiences, especially in the industrial, health-care and social interaction sectors. The Finnish strategy also emphasizes embedding values within the metaverse ecosystem.<sup>46</sup> Elsewhere in Europe, the European Commission's strategy on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds focuses on four key pillars: empowering people and reinforcing skills; supporting a European Web 4.0 industrial and business ecosystem; supporting societal progress and virtual public services; and shaping global standards for open and interoperable virtual worlds and Web 4.0 (European Commission 2023).

**Focus on digital twins as a means of solving complex problems:** Digital twins are an XR application that could significantly benefit the Canadian economy and human welfare. But their benefits are not widely understood. To build that understanding, Canada must fund applied and basic research in XR. Canada's defence ministry should join with Innovation, Science and Economic Development, and disaster relief organizations, including the Canadian Red Cross, to fund digital twin research and development.

Second, policy makers could combine IDEaS and the Strategic Innovation Fund to support a competition for digital twins to address major strategic and national problems.<sup>47</sup> Such competitions might be used to show the benefits (and potential governance challenges) of using digital twins (for example, to reduce health-care costs or to map the spread of wildfires).

But the Canadian government should begin by developing a strategy for digital twins. Policy makers could build on the work of the United Kingdom, which views digital twins as essential infrastructure for future economic growth and research, and of the South Korean government, which introduced a Digital Twin Activation Strategy (Aaronson et al. 2023).

**Organize citizens' assemblies on the XR/AI relationship:** The Department of Canadian Heritage could work with the Canadian people to develop a grassroots approach to the XR/AI nexus. For several

<sup>43</sup> See <https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/advisory-council-artificial-intelligence/en>.

<sup>44</sup> See [www.pubsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/srtg-crtr-nfrstrctr/index-en.aspx](http://www.pubsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/srtg-crtr-nfrstrctr/index-en.aspx).

<sup>45</sup> See <https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/investment-canada-act/en/investment-canada-act/guidelines/guidelines-national-security-review-investments>.

<sup>46</sup> See [www.digitalfinland.org/](http://www.digitalfinland.org/).

<sup>47</sup> See [www.canada.ca/en/department-national-defence/programs/defence-ideas.html](http://www.canada.ca/en/department-national-defence/programs/defence-ideas.html); <https://ised-isde.canada.ca/site/strategic-innovation-fund/en>.

years, the Canadian Commission on Democratic Expression has organized citizens' assemblies to better understand, anticipate and respond to the effects of new digital technologies on public life and Canadian democracy.<sup>48</sup> Policy makers could ask the commission to further explore XR and XR/AI and their implications for democracy. Policy makers could learn from the European Citizens' Panel on Virtual Worlds, which informed the development of the EU strategy on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds.<sup>49</sup>

With these actions, Canada would be well-positioned to build on its AI achievements and nurture XR.

## Works Cited

- 4th 5G+ Strategy Committee. 2021. "2021년도 「5G 전략」 추진계획(안)" [5G+ 2021 Strategy Implementation Plan]. January 26. [www.korea.kr/common/download.do?fileId=193661068&tblKey=GMN](http://www.korea.kr/common/download.do?fileId=193661068&tblKey=GMN).
- Aaronson, Susan Ariel. 2022. *A Future Built on Data: Data Strategies, Competitive Advantage and Trust*. CIGI Paper No. 266. Waterloo, ON: CIGI. [www.cigionline.org/publications/a-future-built-on-data-data-strategies-competitive-advantage-and-trust/](http://www.cigionline.org/publications/a-future-built-on-data-data-strategies-competitive-advantage-and-trust/).
- Aaronson, Susan Ariel, Adam Zable, Joan V. O'Hara and Miranda Lutz. 2023. *Reality Check: Why the U.S. Government Should Nurture XR Development*. XR Association and Digital Trade & Data Governance Hub. <https://xra.org/reality-check-why-the-u-s-government-should-nurture-xr-development/>.
- Abbott, Brianna. 2023. "Confronting Your Fears in Virtual Reality Therapy." *The Wall Street Journal*, April 8. [www.wsj.com/articles/confronting-your-fears-in-virtual-reality-therapy-1b4200d?mod=djemfoe](https://www.wsj.com/articles/confronting-your-fears-in-virtual-reality-therapy-1b4200d?mod=djemfoe).
- Alsop, Thomas. 2023. "Extended reality (XR) market size worldwide from 2021 to 2026." Statista, March 9. [www.statista.com/statistics/591181/global-augmented-virtual-reality-market-size/](https://www.statista.com/statistics/591181/global-augmented-virtual-reality-market-size/).
- Anderson, Janna and Lee Rainie. 2022. *The Metaverse in 2040*. Pew Research Center, June 30. [www.pewresearch.org/internet/2022/06/30/the-metaverse-in-2040/](https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/2022/06/30/the-metaverse-in-2040/).
- Attard-Frost, Blair. 2022. "Once a leader, Canada's AI strategy is now a fragmented laggard, writes doctoral student." University of Toronto Faculty of Information News, February 23. <https://ischool.utoronto.ca/news/once-a-leader-canadas-artificial-intelligence-strategy-is-now-a-fragmented-laggard/>.
- Balsara, Samira. 2022. "Over half of Canadian companies see digital twins as drivers of their sustainability agenda, report says." IT World Canada, May 31. [www.itworldcanada.com/article/over-half-of-canadian-companies-see-digital-twins-as-drivers-of-their-sustainability-agenda-report-says/486392](https://www.itworldcanada.com/article/over-half-of-canadian-companies-see-digital-twins-as-drivers-of-their-sustainability-agenda-report-says/486392).
- Barreca, Alena. 2023. "Exploring Virtual Reality (VR) Trends in Canada." Mentor Works (blog), May 24. [www.mentorworks.ca/blog/business-strategy/exploring-virtual-reality-vr-trends-in-canada/](https://www.mentorworks.ca/blog/business-strategy/exploring-virtual-reality-vr-trends-in-canada/).
- Bellini, Heather, Wei Chan, Masaru Sugiyama, Marcus Shin, Shateel Alam and Daiki Takayama. 2016. *Virtual & Augmented Reality: Understanding the race for the next computing platform*. Goldman Sachs, January 13. [www.goldmansachs.com/insights/pages/virtual-and-augmented-reality-report.html](https://www.goldmansachs.com/insights/pages/virtual-and-augmented-reality-report.html).
- Brodsky, Sascha. 2022. "New Headset Designs Could Make VR More Comfortable." Lifewire, March 2. [www.lifewire.com/new-headset-designs-could-make-vr-more-comfortable-5220920](https://www.lifewire.com/new-headset-designs-could-make-vr-more-comfortable-5220920).
- Canada Media Fund. 2020. "CMF and Spcine Launch New Immersive Media Codevelopment Incentive." News release, December 1. <https://cmf-fmc.ca/news/cmf-and-spcine-launch-new-immersive-media-codevelopment-incentive/>.
- . 2023. "Canada and France Launch New Joint Incentive for Virtual and Augmented Reality Projects." News release, May 24. <https://cmf-fmc.ca/news/canada-and-france-launch-new-joint-incentive-for-virtual-and-augmented-reality-projects/>.
- Carter, Rebekah. 2020. "XR, Machine Learning & AI: The Three Pillars of Future Enterprise?" XR Today, December 14. [www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/xr-machine-learning-ai/](https://www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/xr-machine-learning-ai/).
- . 2022. "Top Telecom and Media Companies Majoring in XR for 2022." XR Today, May 31. [www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/top-telecom-and-media-companies-majoring-in-xr-for-2022-2/](https://www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/top-telecom-and-media-companies-majoring-in-xr-for-2022-2/).
- Cheng, Ruizhi, Nan Wu, Matteo Varvello, Songqing Chen and Bo Han. 2022. "Are We Ready for Metaverse? A Measurement Study of Social Virtual Reality Platforms." In *Proceedings of the 22nd ACM Internet Measurement Conference*, 504–18. <https://doi.org/10.1145/3517745.3561417>.

<sup>48</sup> See [www.commissioncanada.ca/](https://www.commissioncanada.ca/).

<sup>49</sup> See [https://citizens.ec.europa.eu/virtual-worlds-panel\\_en](https://citizens.ec.europa.eu/virtual-worlds-panel_en).

- China.org.cn. 2020. "China speeds up 'new infrastructure' investment to combat economic pressure." China.org.cn, March 5. [www.china.org.cn/business/2020-03/05/content\\_75777877.htm](http://www.china.org.cn/business/2020-03/05/content_75777877.htm).
- Ciuriak, Dan. 2019. "Economics of AI/ML and Big Data in the Data-Driven Economy: Implications for Canada's Innovation Strategy." Notes for Remarks to the CIPO-CIGI Workshop on Intellectual Property and Artificial Intelligence and Big Data, Ottawa, March 25. <http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3362083>.
- . 2022. "The Data-Driven Economy Raises New Challenges for Global Governance." Opinion, Centre for International Governance Innovation, October 3. [www.cigionline.org/articles/the-data-driven-economy-raises-new-challenges-for-global-governance/](http://www.cigionline.org/articles/the-data-driven-economy-raises-new-challenges-for-global-governance/).
- Copper Digital. 2023. "How Can the Apple Vision Pro Revolutionize Manufacturing Processes?" Copper Digital (blog), June 12. [https://copperdigital.com/blog/apple-vision-pro-revolutionize-manufacturing/?utm\\_source=medium.com&utm\\_medium](https://copperdigital.com/blog/apple-vision-pro-revolutionize-manufacturing/?utm_source=medium.com&utm_medium).
- Crafts, Nicholas. 2021. "Artificial intelligence as a general-purpose technology: an historical perspective." *Oxford Review of Economic Policy* 37 (3): 521–36. <https://doi.org/10.1093/oxrep/grab012>.
- CSA. 2021. "Canadian firm developing immersive virtual reality camera systems for space exploration." News release, August 12. [www.canada.ca/en/space-agency/news/2021/08/canadian-firm-developing-immersive-virtual-reality-camera-systems-for-space-exploration.html](http://www.canada.ca/en/space-agency/news/2021/08/canadian-firm-developing-immersive-virtual-reality-camera-systems-for-space-exploration.html).
- Daye, Chu. 2022. "Special report: 'New infrastructure' — a pandemic priority and game changer for China's long-term economic future." *Global Times*, December 21. [www.globaltimes.cn/page/202212/1282312.shtml](http://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202212/1282312.shtml).
- Deloitte. 2023a. *Impact and opportunities: Canada's AI ecosystem – 2023*. <https://courses.cfte.education/ai-digital-library-deloitte-canada-report/>.
- . 2023b. *The Metaverse and its potential for Canada: Final Report*. May. <https://research.facebook.com/quantifying-the-potential-economic-impact-of-the-metaverse/>.
- Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy. 2021. *UK Innovation Strategy: Leading the future by creating it*. July. [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/1009577/uk-innovation-strategy.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1009577/uk-innovation-strategy.pdf).
- . 2022. *Enabling a National Cyber-Physical Infrastructure to Catalyse Innovation: Understanding the opportunities for connected digital twins and other advanced cyber-physical systems*. March. [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/1071905/enabling-national-cyber-physical-infrastructure.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1071905/enabling-national-cyber-physical-infrastructure.pdf).
- Department for Science, Innovation & Technology. 2023a. *Cyber-Physical Infrastructure Consultation Response*. March. [https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\\_data/file/1140202/cpi-consultation-government-response.pdf](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1140202/cpi-consultation-government-response.pdf).
- . 2023b. "UK Wireless Infrastructure Strategy." Policy Paper, April 11. [www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-wireless-infrastructure-strategy/uk-wireless-infrastructure-strategy](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-wireless-infrastructure-strategy/uk-wireless-infrastructure-strategy).
- Esanu, Julie M. and Paul F. Uhlir, eds. 2003. *The Role of Scientific and Technical Data and Information in the Public Domain: Proceedings of a Symposium*. Steering Committee on the Role of Scientific and Technical Data and Information in the Public Domain, Office of International Scientific and Technical Information Programs, National Research Council. Washington, DC: National Academies Press. [www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK221876/](http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK221876/).
- European Commission. 2020. "Europe's Media in the Digital Decade: An Action Plan to Support Recovery and Transformation." Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. COM(2020) 784 final. December 3. <https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:52020DC0784&from=EN>.
- . 2022. "Digital, Industry and Space." In *Horizon Europe Work Programme 2021–2022*, 1–482. March 31. [https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/docs/2021-2027/horizon/wp-call/2021-2022/wp-7-digital-industry-and-space\\_horizon-2021-2022\\_en.pdf](https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/opportunities/docs/2021-2027/horizon/wp-call/2021-2022/wp-7-digital-industry-and-space_horizon-2021-2022_en.pdf).
- . 2023. "Towards the next technological transition: Commission presents EU strategy to lead on Web 4.0 and virtual worlds." Press release, July 11. [https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\\_23\\_3718](https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_23_3718).
- Foini, Davide. 2023. "Personal autonomy and surveillance capitalism: possible future developments." arXiv, February 17. <https://doi.org/10.48550/arXiv.2302.08946>.
- Fried, Ina and Ryan Heath. 2023. "1 big thing: AI revolution sparks wearable hardware boomlet." Axios, October 4. [wwwaxios.com/newsletters/axios-ai-plus-45cdbdc6-e322-4e44-a083-6589a9c2db73.html](http://wwwaxios.com/newsletters/axios-ai-plus-45cdbdc6-e322-4e44-a083-6589a9c2db73.html).
- G7 Leaders. 2023. "G7 Hiroshima Leaders' Communiqué." Hiroshima G7 Summit, May 20. [www.g7hiroshima.go.jp/en/documents/](http://www.g7hiroshima.go.jp/en/documents/).

- GAO. 2022. "Science & Tech Spotlight: Extended Reality Technologies." GAO-22-105541. January 26. [www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-105541](http://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-105541).
- . 2023. "Science & Tech Spotlight: Digital Twins — Virtual Models of People and Objects." GAO-23-106453. February 14. [www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-106453](http://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-106453).
- Garrett, Ural. 2023. "What is Roblox? Here's everything you need to know." CNN, August 11. [www.cnn.com/cnn-underscored/electronics/what-is-roblox](http://www.cnn.com/cnn-underscored/electronics/what-is-roblox).
- George, Mandy and Estella Oliva. 2019. "Immersed: a VR experience about flood and resilience." Immersive Technologies & Digital Games for School Disaster Preparedness Research, Case Study 10. October 14. [www.preventionweb.net/publication/immersed-vr-experience-about-flood-and-resilience](http://www.preventionweb.net/publication/immersed-vr-experience-about-flood-and-resilience).
- Global Affairs Canada. 2019. "Canada up Close: Virtual Reality: Showcasing Canada to the World." February 8.
- GlobeNewswire. 2023. "Immersive Technologies Market to Reach \$493.5 Billion by 2030." News release, August 2. [www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2023/08/02/2716903/0/en/Immersive-Technologies-Market-to-Reach-493-5-Billion-by-2030-Exclusive-Report-by-Meticulous-Research.html](http://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2023/08/02/2716903/0/en/Immersive-Technologies-Market-to-Reach-493-5-Billion-by-2030-Exclusive-Report-by-Meticulous-Research.html).
- Greener, Rory. 2023a. "What is the Metaverse?" XR Today, April 19. [www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/what-is-the-metaverse/](http://www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/what-is-the-metaverse/).
- . 2023b. "How is NVIDIA Using Generative AI?" XR Today, August 22. [www.xrtoday.com/virtual-reality/how-is-nvidia-using-generative-ai/](http://www.xrtoday.com/virtual-reality/how-is-nvidia-using-generative-ai/).
- . 2023c. "Meta Connect 2023: Where was the Metaverse?" XR Today, October 2. [www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/meta-connect-2023-where-was-the-metaverse/](http://www.xrtoday.com/mixed-reality/meta-connect-2023-where-was-the-metaverse/).
- Gupta, Abhay. 2021. "The Future of AI in Canada: Strategies for Our Governments and Companies." TheFutureEconomy.ca, December 9. <https://thefutureeconomy.ca/op-eds/abhay-gupta-lunge-systems-future-ai-canada-strategies-governments-companies/>.
- Harvard Business Review. 2021. "Microsoft's Satya Nadella on Flexible Work, the Metaverse, and the Power of Empathy." Harvard Business Review, October 28. <https://hbr.org/2021/10/microsofts-satya-nadella-on-flexible-work-the-metaverse-and-the-power-of-empathy>.
- Hackl, Cathy. 2023. "Future Vision: Peering Into Apple's AI And AR Game Plan For The Vision Pro In The Era Of Spatial Computing." Forbes, July 3. [www.forbes.com/sites/cathyhackl/2023/07/03/future-vision-peering-into-apples-ai-and-ar-game-plan-for-the-vision-pro-in-the-era-of-spatial-computing/?sh=4bddc385bbc8](https://www.forbes.com/sites/cathyhackl/2023/07/03/future-vision-peering-into-apples-ai-and-ar-game-plan-for-the-vision-pro-in-the-era-of-spatial-computing/?sh=4bddc385bbc8).
- Heller, Brittan. 2020. "Watching Androids Dream of Electric Sheep: Immersive Technology, Biometric Psychography, and the Law." Vanderbilt Journal of Entertainment and Technology Law 23 (1). <https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/jetlaw/vol23/iss1/1>.
- Hirzle, Teresa, Florian Müller, Fiona Draxler, Martin Schmitz, Pascal Knierim and Kasper Hornbæk. 2023. "When XR and AI Meet – A Scoping Review on Extended Reality and Artificial Intelligence." In CHI '23: Proceedings of the 2023 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, Article No. 730. <https://doi.org/10.1145/3544548.3581072>.
- Hötte, Kerstin, Taheya Tarannum, Vilhelm Verendel and Lauren Bennett. 2022. "Exploring Artificial Intelligence as a General Purpose Technology with Patent Data — A Systematic Comparison of Four Classification Approaches." arXiv, April 21. [arXiv:2204.10304v1](https://arxiv.org/abs/2204.10304v1).
- Huddleston, Tom, Jr. 2022. "Apple CEO Tim Cook doesn't like the metaverse — he predicts a different technology will shape the future." CNBC, October 3. [www.cnbc.com/2022/10/03/apple-ceo-tim-cook-doesnt-like-metaverse-prefers-augmented-reality.html](https://www.cnbc.com/2022/10/03/apple-ceo-tim-cook-doesnt-like-metaverse-prefers-augmented-reality.html).
- Hui, Mary. 2021. "China is eyeing the metaverse as the next internet battleground." Quartz, November 17. <https://qz.com/2089316/china-sees-the-metaverse-as-the-next-internet-battleground>.
- Immerse UK, Oxford Insights and Data City. 2022. 2022 Immersive Economy Report. October 19. [www.immerseuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Immersive-Economy-2022-final-13-Oct.pdf](https://www.immerseuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Immersive-Economy-2022-final-13-Oct.pdf).
- IntelligentHQ. 2021. "What It'll Take to Create the Metaverse." [www.intelligenthq.com/itll-take-create-metaverse/](https://www.intelligenthq.com/itll-take-create-metaverse/).
- Jatasra, Sarvex. 2023. "Generative AI: A Catalyst for Transforming Extended Reality (XR)." LinkedIn, September 25. [www.linkedin.com/pulse/generative-ai-catalyst-transforming-extended-reality-xr-jatasra](https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/generative-ai-catalyst-transforming-extended-reality-xr-jatasra).
- Johnson, Brooks. 2023. "3M helped make virtual reality headsets smaller. Next step? More consumer demand." Techxplore, August 23. <https://techxplore.com/news/2023-08-3m-virtual-reality-headsets-smaller.html>.
- Kolo, Kris. 2023. "Roxana Nagy Appointed as Co-Chair for VRAR Association's Generative AI Committee." VR/AR Association (blog), October 2. [www.thevrara.com/blog2/2023/10/2/roxana-nagy-appointed-as-co-chair-for-vrar-associations-generative-ai-committee](https://www.thevrara.com/blog2/2023/10/2/roxana-nagy-appointed-as-co-chair-for-vrar-associations-generative-ai-committee).
- Laramée, François Dominic. 2022. "How Québec became a world-class AI powerhouse." CIO, June 15. [www.cio.com/article/400779/how-quebec-became-a-world-class-ai-powerhouse.html](https://www.cio.com/article/400779/how-quebec-became-a-world-class-ai-powerhouse.html).

- Madiega, Tambiama. 2023. "General-purpose artificial intelligence." *At a Glance: Digital issues in focus*. European Parliamentary Research Service. March. [www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/EPRS\\_ATA\(2023\)745708](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/EPRS_ATA(2023)745708).
- Marketwired. 2013. "Harper Government Supports Market-Leading Canadian SME." Yahoo Finance, June 26. <https://finance.yahoo.com/news/harper-government-supports-market-leading-180734827.html>.
- McGill, Mark. 2021. *The IEEE Global Initiative on Ethics of Extended Reality (XR) Report: Extended Reality (XR) and the Erosion of Anonymity and Privacy*. New York, NY: IEEE. November. <https://standards.ieee.org/wp-content/uploads/import/governance/iccom/extended-reality-anonymity-privacy.pdf>.
- Mehdi, Yusuf. 2023. "Reinventing search with a new AI-powered Microsoft Bing and Edge, your copilot for the web." *Official Microsoft Blog*, February 7. <https://blogs.microsoft.com/blog/2023/02/07/reinventing-search-with-a-new-ai-powered-microsoft-bing-and-edge-your-copilot-for-the-web/>.
- Mickle, Tripp and Cade Metz. 2023. "A Silicon Valley Supergroup Is Coming Together to Create an A.I. Device." *The New York Times*, September 28. [www.nytimes.com/2023/09/28/technology/openai-apple-silicon-valley-supergroup-create-ai-device.html?searchResultPosition=1](https://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/28/technology/openai-apple-silicon-valley-supergroup-create-ai-device.html?searchResultPosition=1).
- Ministry of Science and ICT. 2020. "디지털뉴딜 성공의 초석이 될 「가상융합경제 발전전략」발표" [Announcement of the Virtual Convergence Economy Development Strategy, which will be the cornerstone for the success of the Digital New Deal]. December 10. <https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/materialView.do?num=208212&topic=1>.
- . 2021. "Digital New Deal Harness the Winds of Change, Bringing Innovation!" Press release. [www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?sCode=eng&mld=4&mPd=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=527&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=#](http://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?sCode=eng&mld=4&mPd=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=527&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=#).
- . 2022. "MSIT to announce pan-government strategy on metaverse." Press release, January 20. [www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?sCode=eng&mld=4&mPd=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=621&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=#](http://www.msit.go.kr/eng/bbs/view.do?sCode=eng&mld=4&mPd=2&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=42&nttSeqNo=621&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=#).
- Ministry of Science, ICT and Future Planning. 2015. "1,900억원 규모의 디지털콘텐츠 펀드 조성된다" [A digital content fund worth 190 billion won will be created]. April 30. <https://eiec.kdi.re.kr/policy/materialView.do?num=142317>.
- Miskinis, Carlos. 2019. "The history and creation of the digital twin concept." *Challenge Advisory*, March. [www.challenge.org/insights/digital-twin-history/](https://www.challenge.org/insights/digital-twin-history/).
- Murayama, Keiichi. 2023. "Apple Vision Pro: Missing the big picture on generative AI?" *Nikkei Asia*, June 8. <https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Comment/Apple-Vision-Pro-Missing-the-big-picture-on-generative-AI>.
- National Infrastructure Commission. 2017. *Data for the public good*. <https://nic.org.uk/app/uploads/Data-for-the-Public-Good-NIC-Report.pdf>.
- National Research Council Canada. 2021. "Emerging Technology Snapshot: Digital Twins." Ottawa, ON: National Research Council Canada. [https://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection\\_2021/cnrc-nrc/NR16-367-2021-eng.pdf](https://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2021/cnrc-nrc/NR16-367-2021-eng.pdf).
- National Telecommunications and Information Administration. 2021. "National Strategy to Secure 5G Implementation Plan." January 6. [www.ntia.gov/sites/default/files/publications/2021-1-12\\_115445\\_national\\_strategy\\_to\\_secure\\_5gImplementation\\_plan\\_and\\_annexes\\_a\\_final\\_0.pdf](https://www.ntia.gov/sites/default/files/publications/2021-1-12_115445_national_strategy_to_secure_5gImplementation_plan_and_annexes_a_final_0.pdf).
- Nelson, Richard R. 1989. "What Is Private and What Is Public about Technology?" *Science, Technology, & Human Values* 14 (3): 229–41. [www.jstor.org/stable/689839](https://www.jstor.org/stable/689839).
- Nix, Naomi. 2023. "Facebook pivoted to the metaverse. Now it wants to show off its AI." *The Washington Post*, May 14. [www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2023/05/14/generative-ai-metaverse/](https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2023/05/14/generative-ai-metaverse/).
- OECD. 2022. "Harnessing the Power of AI and Emerging Technologies: Background Paper for the CDEP Ministerial Meeting." *OECD Digital Economy Papers* No. 340. November. [www.oecd.org/publications/harnessing-the-power-of-ai-and-emerging-technologies-f94df8ec-en.htm](https://www.oecd.org/publications/harnessing-the-power-of-ai-and-emerging-technologies-f94df8ec-en.htm).
- Park, Hannah. 2021. "Government to Invest 230.8 Billion Won to Foster the World-leading 'K-Digital Twin' in 2022." *Smart Today*, September 8. [www.smarttoday.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=21509](https://www.smarttoday.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=21509).
- Public Services and Procurement Canada. 2017. "Government of Canada supports British Columbia augmented reality startup through Build in Canada Innovation Program." News release, November 20. [www.newswire.ca/news-releases/government-of-canada-supports-british-columbia-augmented-reality-startup-through-build-in-canada-innovation-program-658845663.html](https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/government-of-canada-supports-british-columbia-augmented-reality-startup-through-build-in-canada-innovation-program-658845663.html).
- Pymnts. 2023. "Meta Says Generative AI and the Metaverse Will Evolve Together." Pymnts, April 26. [www.pymnts.com/earnings/2023/meta-says-generative-ai-and-the-metaverse-will-evolve-together/](https://www.pymnts.com/earnings/2023/meta-says-generative-ai-and-the-metaverse-will-evolve-together/).

- Qayyum, Adnan, Muhammad Atif Butt, Hassan Ali, Muhammad Usman, Osama Halabi, Ala Al-Fuqaha, Qammer H. Abbasi, Muhammad Ali Imran and Junaid Qadir. 2022. "Secure and Trustworthy Artificial Intelligence – Extended Reality (AI-XR) for Metaverses." *arXiv*, October 24.
- Ramteke, Shilpa. 2023. "A New Frontier – Exploring the Intersection of Generative AI and Extended Reality." *Persistent* (blog), August 2. [www.persistent.com/blogs/a-new-frontier-exploring-the-intersection-of-generative-ai-and-extended-reality/](http://www.persistent.com/blogs/a-new-frontier-exploring-the-intersection-of-generative-ai-and-extended-reality/).
- Ray, Siladitya. 2023. "Apple's Vision Pro Headset Is Tech's Latest Bid To Crack AR/VR Devices — Here's How Rival Products Have Performed." *Forbes*, June 6. [www.forbes.com/sites/siladityayar/2023/06/06/apples-vision-pro-headset-is-tuchs-latest-bid-to-crack-arvr-devices-heres-how-rival-products-have-performed/](http://www.forbes.com/sites/siladityayar/2023/06/06/apples-vision-pro-headset-is-tuchs-latest-bid-to-crack-arvr-devices-heres-how-rival-products-have-performed/).
- Redins, Larisa. 2022. "Using digital twins to improve operations at Vancouver's airport." *Edgeir.com*, October 19. [www.edgeir.com/using-digital-twins-to-improve-operations-at-vancouvers-airport-20221019](http://www.edgeir.com/using-digital-twins-to-improve-operations-at-vancouvers-airport-20221019).
- Reiners, Dirk, Mohammad Reza Davahli, Waldemar Karwowski and Carolina Cruz-Neira. 2021. "The Combination of Artificial Intelligence and Extended Reality: A Systematic Review." *Frontiers in Virtual Reality* 2: 721933. <https://doi.org/10.3389/fvrir.2021.721933>.
- Roose, Kevin. 2023. "The New ChatGPT Can 'See' and 'Talk.' Here's What It's Like." *The New York Times*, September 27. [www.nytimes.com/2023/09/27/technology/new-chatgpt-can-see-hear.html](http://www.nytimes.com/2023/09/27/technology/new-chatgpt-can-see-hear.html).
- Rosenblat, Mariana Olaizola. 2023. "Reality Check: How to Protect Human Rights in the 3D Immersive Web." NYU Stern Center for Business and Human Rights. September. [https://bhr.stern.nyu.edu/tech-immersiveweb-report](http://bhr.stern.nyu.edu/tech-immersiveweb-report).
- Schnitzer, Monika, Martin Watzinger and Markus Nadler. 2021. "Fostering the diffusion of general purpose technologies: Evidence from the transistor." *VoxEU*, February 8. [https://cepr.org/voxeu/columns/fostering-diffusion-general-purpose-technologies-evidence-transistor](http://cepr.org/voxeu/columns/fostering-diffusion-general-purpose-technologies-evidence-transistor).
- Science and Technology Innovation Foundation Team. 2021. "국가 필수전략기술 선정 및 육성 보호전략 발표" [Selection of essential national strategic technologies and presentation of strategies for fostering and protecting]. December 22. [www.mstip.go.kr/bbs/view.do?sCode=user&mld=113&mPd=112&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=94&ntSeqNo=3181183&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=](http://www.mstip.go.kr/bbs/view.do?sCode=user&mld=113&mPd=112&pageIndex=&bbsSeqNo=94&ntSeqNo=3181183&searchOpt=ALL&searchTxt=)
- Shared Services Canada. 2019. "Augmented Reality and Virtual Reality Research Brief." Market Research and Policy Support. Version 2.0. May 3. [https://wiki.gccollab.ca/images/2/24/EN\\_-\\_Technology\\_Trends\\_-\\_Augmented\\_and\\_Virtual\\_Reality.pdf](https://wiki.gccollab.ca/images/2/24/EN_-_Technology_Trends_-_Augmented_and_Virtual_Reality.pdf).
- Sheikhansari, Iman. 2023. "Apple's Vision Pro: A Threat or an Opportunity for the Future of AI and Design?" LinkedIn, June 6. [www.linkedin.com/pulse/apples-vision-pro-threat-opportunity-future-ai-design-sheikhansari](http://www.linkedin.com/pulse/apples-vision-pro-threat-opportunity-future-ai-design-sheikhansari).
- Silcoff, Sean and Josh O'Kane. 2023. "Canada has leading AI experts. But does Ottawa have the right plan to support an AI industry?" *The Globe and Mail*, January 23. [www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-canada-support-ai-industry/](http://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-canada-support-ai-industry/).
- SmartCitiesWorld. 2022. "Digital mapping to accelerate Canada's net-zero efforts." SmartCitiesWorld, July 8. [www.smartcitiesworld.net/digital-twins/digital-twins/digital-mapping-to-accelerate-canadas-net-zero-efforts](http://www.smartcitiesworld.net/digital-twins/digital-twins/digital-mapping-to-accelerate-canadas-net-zero-efforts).
- Spivack, Jameson and Daniel Berrick. 2023. "Immersive Tech Obscures Reality. AI Will Threaten It." *Wired*, September 27. [www.wired.com/story/immersive-technology-artificial-intelligence-disinformation/](http://www.wired.com/story/immersive-technology-artificial-intelligence-disinformation/).
- Stein, Scott. 2023. "Roblox Adds Avatar Calling on Phones, More Generative AI, and Is Coming to PlayStation." CNET, September 8. [www.cnet.com/tech/computing/roblox-adds-more-generative-ai-avatar-calling-on-phones-and-is-coming-to-playstation/](http://www.cnet.com/tech/computing/roblox-adds-more-generative-ai-avatar-calling-on-phones-and-is-coming-to-playstation/).
- Stern, Joanna. 2023. "The New Tech That Will Take Us Beyond the Smartphone. Maybe." *The Wall Street Journal*, March 2. [www.wsj.com/articles/the-new-tech-that-will-take-us-beyond-the-smartphone-maybe-24a9b77e?page=1](http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-new-tech-that-will-take-us-beyond-the-smartphone-maybe-24a9b77e?page=1).
- Sturman, Daniel. 2023. "Generative AI on Roblox: Our Vision for the Future of Creation." *Roblox* (blog), February 17. [https://blog.roblox.com/2023/02/generative-ai-roblox-vision-future-creation/](http://blog.roblox.com/2023/02/generative-ai-roblox-vision-future-creation/).
- Terdiman, Daniel. 2006. "A brief history of the virtual world." CNET, November 10. [www.cnet.com/tech/gaming/a-brief-history-of-the-virtual-world/](http://www.cnet.com/tech/gaming/a-brief-history-of-the-virtual-world/).
- Ubrani, Jitesh, Tom Mainelli and Michael Shirer. 2022. "Meta's Dominance in the VR Market will be Challenged in the Coming Years, According to IDC." *Business Wire*, June 30. [www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220630005151/en/Meta%E2%80%99s-Dominance-in-the-VR-Market-will-be-Challenged-in-the-Coming-Years-According-to-IDC?](http://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220630005151/en/Meta%E2%80%99s-Dominance-in-the-VR-Market-will-be-Challenged-in-the-Coming-Years-According-to-IDC?)

University of Cambridge, Construction Innovation Hub, UK  
Research and Innovation, Department for Business,  
Energy & Industrial Strategy and Centre for Digital Built  
Britain. 2020. "The National Digital Twin Programme."  
[www.londonconstructingexcellence.org.uk/resources/  
Documents/National%20Digital%20Twin%20for%20ICEC%2020200609.pdf](http://www.londonconstructingexcellence.org.uk/resources/Documents/National%20Digital%20Twin%20for%20ICEC%2020200609.pdf).

Vantage Market Research. 2023. "Extended Reality (XR) Market  
Size Will Cross \$161.5 Billion by 2028." Yahoo Finance,  
February 21. <https://finance.yahoo.com/news/extended-reality-xr-market-size-124400334.html>.

Volpicelli, Gian. 2023. "Beijing is coming for the metaverse." Politico,  
August 20. [www.politico.eu/article/china-beijing-designing-metaverse-proposal-social-credit-system-un-itu/](http://www.politico.eu/article/china-beijing-designing-metaverse-proposal-social-credit-system-un-itu/).

Western Economic Diversification Canada. 2019. "Federal  
government investment to stimulate the immersive tech  
ecosystem." News release, September 6. [www.canada.ca/en/western-economic-diversification/news/2019/09/federal-government-investment-to-stimulate-the-immersive-tech-ecosystem.html](http://www.canada.ca/en/western-economic-diversification/news/2019/09/federal-government-investment-to-stimulate-the-immersive-tech-ecosystem.html).

Wong, Dorcas. 2020. "How Can Foreign Technology Investors  
Benefit from China's New Infrastructure Plan?" China Briefing,  
August 7. [www.china-briefing.com/news/how-foreign-technology-investors-benefit-from-chinas-new-infrastructure-plan/](http://www.china-briefing.com/news/how-foreign-technology-investors-benefit-from-chinas-new-infrastructure-plan/).

Yadav, Ishika. 2021. "Why Mark Zuckerberg changed  
Facebook's name to 'Meta.'" TechGig, October 29.  
<https://content.techgig.com/technology/why-mark-zuckerberg-changed-facebooks-name-to-meta/articleshow/87353504.cms>.

Zielke, Marjorie A., Monica J. Evans, Frank Dufour, Timothy V.  
Christopher, Jumanne K. Donahue, Phillip Johnson, Erin B.  
Jennings, Brent S. Friedman, Phonesury L. Ounekeo and  
Ricardo Flores. 2009. "Serious Games for Immersive  
Cultural Training: Creating a Living World." *IEEE  
Computer Graphics and Applications* (March/April).  
[https://personal.utdallas.edu/~margez/res/IEEE\\_Article.pdf](https://personal.utdallas.edu/~margez/res/IEEE_Article.pdf).

Zuboff, Shoshana. 2019. "Surveillance Capitalism and the Challenge  
of Collective Action." *New Labor Forum* 28 (1): 10–29.  
<https://doi.org/10.1177/1095796018819461>.

---

**Centre for International  
Governance Innovation**

**67 Erb Street West  
Waterloo, ON, Canada N2L 6C2  
[www.cigionline.org](http://www.cigionline.org)**

 @cigionline